


Index

Page numbers are as shown in pdf reader header/side bar, not as printed on some pages 

Page 3 Chairman’s Report

Page 6 Notice of AGM

Page 7 Candidates for Election

Page 8 Proxy Form

Page 9 Financial Statements

Page 24 Financial Report (year ended 31 March 2020)

Page 26 Insurance Report

Page 27 Sites Report

Page 28 Skywings Report

Page 29 Website Report

Page 30 Competitions Report

Page 37 Admin Director’s Report

Page 39 FSC Report

Page 43 Paramotor Report











































































BHPA Flying and Safety Committee

Report to the 2020 BHPA AGM (13  th   March 2021)  

FSC members and responsibilities:

Angus Pinkerton (FSC Chairman & Airworthiness Lead)
Jocky Sanderson (Pilot Development and Advanced Training Lead)
Andy McDonald (Airspace Lead)
Ken Raines (Chief Examiner and Examination & Inspections Lead)
Joe Schofield (Publications Lead)
Paul Mahony (SPHG & Power Lead)
Mick Roche (Tow Disciplines Lead)
Clive Bunce (Power Panel)
Dr Matt Wilkes (Medical Advisor)
Dave Thompson (BHPA Senior Technical Officer) 
Ian Currer (BHPA Technical Officer)
Mark Shaw (BHPA Technical Officer)

I would like to begin by reiterating to all of our flying community the value of submitting Incident Reports.  The
BHPA’s online Incident Reporting system went live on the Internet in May 2012, and with some added historical
records, now has 20 years of reports that can be searched online.  Submitting a report has never been easier.
I  realise that many members feel that they don't see any immediate outcome from the submission of their
reports, but remember that few reports represent brand new types of incident, and the main value of most
reports is that it allows us to collate similar types of incidents and track them over time.  This allows us to
develop our training systems, advise pilots of higher risk activities and informs the development of equipment
standards.  In addition to the BHPA’s own member reports we also now have access to reports from across
Europe through the EHPU’s supported system.

During most of 2020 the COVID-19 pandemic affected BHPA members’ activities in the UK and abroad, leading
to the cancellation of training courses, trips and competitions.  Flying was suspended at the end of March 2020
and  resumed in  mid-May in  England.   The  devolved  administrations  in  the  UK imposed additional  travel
restrictions and there flying resumed over the following month.  The BHPA advised on a staged return to flying
activities together with employing protection measures in schools and clubs following Government guidelines to
minimise transmission of the virus.

In  response  to  the  impact  of  the  pandemic  on  our  Schools  and  Courses,  and  in  expectation  of  a  fall  in
membership income, the difficulty decision was taken to furlough two members of the Technical Staff.  Both
Dave Thompson and Ian Currer have been on full-time furlough throughout the period.

Because of the restrictions on travel and groups, FSC was unable to meet physically.  However, it met online in
August to hold an investigatory hearing and in December to hold an FSC meeting with a reduced agenda.  We
have had one departure from FSC this year,  Simon Payne, who was leading the Tow Panel.   Simon was
replaced by Mick Roche, an experienced paraglider pilot and Senior Coach at Rutland Tow Club.

Incidents

The UK experienced a very dry spring with little rain since March, and the resumption of flying after lockdown
took  place  in  thermic  conditions  that  many  pilots  described  as  “Alpine”  in  their  strength.   Despite  the
Association’s recommendation of a cautious return to the hills and airfields, there was a noticeable spike in
incidents in the period after the relaxing of lockdown.

There were 159 reported incidents in the 2020 calendar year.  This is slightly lower than for 2019, where 172
incidents were reported, and in light of the restricted opportunities for flight, probably represents a net increase
in risk.  60% of the incidents (96) involved injury, again a slightly lower figure than in previous years.  There
were 51 incidents reporting minor injuries, 42 serious incidents and 3 fatalities.  Two of these fatalities were
BHPA paraglider pilots and one a non-BHPA PPG pilot.  A more detailed analysis of the BHPA data will appear
in Skywings and on the BHPA web site in due course.

Looking at the overall position across Europe, through the EHPU’s database, flying associations reported 33
incidents where fatalities occurred, a slightly lower number than the previous two years.  

2020 Fatality Numbers (PG unless otherwise stated)

Austria 3
France 10 (8 PG, 2 rigid HG)
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Germany 3
UK 3  (2PG, 1 non-BHPA PPG)
Switzerland 11 (7 PG and a tandem fatality to pilot and passenger, 2 HG)
Italy 3 (1 speedflyer, 2PG)

Examinations, Inspections & Instructor Training

Just before the lockdown hit in March, we held a two-day Trainers’ Conference for Instructors and Coaches at
the National Centre for Sports in Lilleshall, Shropshire.  Amongst the reports on the first day (for schools and
instructors) was a session on training incidents, emergency parachute deployments, a new system for making
CANP notifications, a briefing on airspace changes and revised pre-requisites for pilots who wish to obtain a
dual licence.  The second day was open to Coaches as well as Instructors.  The sessions included a general
review of incidents in 2019, a session on the Association’s insurance for its members, a report on Pilot rating
written exams and a report on the Pilot Development Structure.

The four Club Coach courses held over the winter season (2019-20) were well attended and well received,
attracting positive feedback for the BHPA Technical Staff who run the courses.  The fifth Club Coach course
that was due to take place in March 2020 was cancelled because of the COVID 19 lockdown.  Similarly many
examinations and inspections could not take place or were put on hold.  The annual Instructor and Senior
Coach course was cancelled, and delegates were offered a place on the 2021 course.  A paramotor instructor
residential course that was planned to be hosted at Parajet’s facility in Dorset was cancelled and will be re-
organised to take place in 2021 or 2022.

After the first lockdown release, licence examinations were carried out where required to enable operations to
continue to run.  These included a Senior Tow Coach exam, a Speed Flying Instructor assessment and dual
pilot exams.  A socially distanced Senior Instructor course was held in October and it is expected that exams
for two of the delegates will be undertaken soon.  If the exam outcome is successful, it will lead to the creation
of a new PPG school.

School  inspections  recommenced  in  September.   Our  assessment  is  that  standards  in  our  schools  are
generally good, with schools displaying a professional attitude to training.  This overall level of professionalism
is reflected in the low student incident numbers – amongst the lowest of any of the European Federations.
There were 18 reported incidents involving injury in our schools and four non injury incidents.

Airworthiness

Work continues on European Standards through our involvement in Working Group 6, the European group that
writes and revises air sports equipment standards.  All meetings scheduled to take place during the year were
conducted online, hosted by the Standards organisation AFNOR.

As Convenor of Working Group 6, I continue to lead the group with its work on a complete revision to the
paraglider Flight Safety Characteristics Standard EN 926-2.  The group is currently reviewing the existing flight
tests in preparation for practical evaluations of existing and potential new tests.

The paraglider “B Class” represents a significantly greater proportion of paragliders certified under EN 926-2
than those in the other classes.  This class includes a wider range of glider performance and behaviour than
originally anticipated, encompassing some paragliders that are suitable for training school use and others that
are recommended only for experienced pilots who can recognise the onset of canopy disturbances, and have
acquired an active flying style to react to them.  WG6 has now defined two subcategories within the B Class in
order to segregate “high-end” B Class gliders from more docile ones.

The Flight Safety Characteristics Standard is one of a suite of standards that the Working Group is involved
with.  The paraglider harness standard EN 1651 (revised in 2018) now incorporates an amendment published
this year to include a test to measure the force required to extract an emergency parachute inner bag from a
harness with an integrated emergency parachute container.

Towing

After a period of little contact from the CAA whilst its staff were working on Brexit planning and the Thomas
Cook passenger repatriations, BHPA permits and renewals now seem to be progressing through the system.
The CAA has renewed twelve permits for tow sites in 2020.  There are four tow site applications for new entries
into the AIP that are going through a revised application process.

The trial of “parallel towing” for both hang gliders and paragliders is continuing and is proving an effective ab
initio training tool.  
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Power

The CAA exemption for sub 70kg wheeled aircraft was renewed in April and is valid until 31st March 2022.
Interest in power training continues to grow and the Association dealt with many enquiries during lockdown
from existing and would-be pilots interested in the Sub 70kg initiative and the Hang Gliding Power rating.  

In  October the CAA issued an individual  exemption to the CFI  of  a BHPA school  to  enable  flight  with  a
passenger on a wheeled SPHG.  The CFI was subsequently examined and then issued with a BHPA Dual PG
(Power) License.  The activity is being conducted as a trial monitored by FSC and the first feedback report has
been received.

2020 did not see as much powered flying as previous years for obvious reasons and the accident rate was
correspondingly lower.  There were three zero injury SPHG incidents involving BHPA pilots and one PPG
training incident resulting in a minor injury.  Unfortunately, there was one SPHG fatality involving a non-BHPA
member and the BHPA has been tasked to investigate this.

A member of the Technical staff attended the British Paramotor Championships in August 2020 and enabled
several BHPA members to acquire Power ratings through examination. 

Pilot Training & Development

In April we published Pilot and Pilot (Power) mock exams online, to trial the platform proposed for our Pilot
Rating Scheme exams.  By the end of 2020 there had been nearly 900 online mock exam attempts made.  The
feedback we collected supported both the platform and the level at which the questions were pitched.  The FSC
is now preparing revised Pilot and Pilot (Power) exams ready for launching in an online format as well as on
paper.

As well as the parallel towing and dual power trials already mentioned, the FSC is continuing to monitor the trial
of the Speed Flying training programme and the use in paramotor schools of EN certified wings above their
certified weight for student training.  A number of other trials have been approved and are being monitored,
including an assisted hand towing system at a PPG school and a proposal to use a shorter tow line at an
aerotow club for the latter stages of aerotow conversions.

At the beginning of the year, the Technical team received training from emergency parachute manufacturers to
take over the running of the BHPA Parachute Packers course, known as the “Emergency Parachute Systems
Licence” (“EPSL”) course.  Some EPSL examinations have already been completed.  Another EPSL course
may be planned for late 2021.

The results of the second emergency parachute study by Dr Matt Wilkes and his team from the University of
Portsmouth, assisted by the a member of the BHPA Technical staff, were published in early January.  In total,
they filmed and analysed deployments from over 140 amateur pilots.  A summary of the studies and their
conclusions is available online, and a report has been delivered to the Working Group on harness standards.
Matt's other work around hypoxia, cold protection and stress was summarised in Skywings in November 2020.
Matt  also  presented  at  the  Mountain  Rescue England  and  Wales  National  Conference  on canopy sports
injuries, and practical rescue techniques for hang gliding and paragliding casualties.

Dr  Wilkes’  study  adds  significant  weight  to  the  idea  that  we  should  all  become  more  familiar  with  our
emergency parachute systems.  Club Pilot training currently includes a theory section on the use of emergency
parachutes.  The  FSC  is  considering  reinforcing  this  theory  element  with  a  requirement  that  all  trainees
complete an exercise to practise the actions required to extract the emergency parachute inner bag from the
harness, from a suspended harness or a simulator frame.   In addition, The FSC is looking at recommending
routine  “familiarisation  actions”  for  all  pilots,  periodically  locating  the  deployment  handle  in  flight  to  build
familiarisation with the looking and reaching action.

Publications Panel

Further copies of the Pilot Handbook were delivered in August as supplies were running low; plans are afoot for
a major overhaul and redesign of this key volume. An update and reprint of the Elementary Pilot Training Guide
is also under way. Matt Wilkes' excellent study of pilots'  real-life deployment experiences was published in
Skywings in February.
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Airspace

The Airspace Panel continues to receive Airspace Change Proposal notifications on a regular basis.  This year
there have been six major Airspace Change Proposals, two of which were rejected after representation.  There
has been a noticeable increase in  Airspace Change Proposals and Temporary Danger Areas surrounding
beyond visual  line  of  sight  drone  operations.   The protocol  to  forward  proposals  for  airspace changes to
potentially affected clubs has meant that our clubs as  airspace users have been able to liaise directly with
airspace  change  proposers.   The  FSC’s  Airspace  Liaison  Officer  has  provided  additional  support  where
required.

Under the banner of Electronic Conspicuity, The CAA introduced a rebate scheme in 2020 which will provide a
grant of up to 50% of the cost (or £250, whichever is less) for the purchase of approved devices.  Following
negotiations with the BHPA, the CAA extended the range of devices they would approve to include some
suitable for foot-launched and very light aircraft.  They also accepted that a BHPA Pilot rating was suitable
evidence of  knowledge and experience to qualify  for the rebate.   The scheme has been quite successful
amongst our membership, and around 250 members details have been sought by the CAA as part of their
process to pay the grant.  The scheme has just been extended for another six months, with a limit of ~4,000
applications, so if you are interested, head here for more information: 
https://www.caa.co.uk/General-aviation/Aircraft-ownership-and-maintenance/Electronic-Conspicuity-devices/ 

Conclusion and thanks

As always, I would like to express my sincere thanks to all the people who volunteer to work on, and with, the
FSC.

Angus Pinkerton
Chairman, BHPA Flying and Safety Committee
March 2021.
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Paramotor Report
BHPA AGM
March 2021

Hello

Little to report this year for obvious reasons, but the year is young, the days are getting longer and 
spring is nearly here!

Membership

I'm very pleased to report that the numbers of BHPA Paramotor (PG Power) ratings continues to 
climb, standing at 811 as of the the most recent (1st March 2021) set of statistics, up from 791 this 
time last year. We estimate there to be between 2,500 and 3000 active paramotor pilots in the UK so
although we continue to move in the right direction we still have some way to go.

Very well done to all those that have gained their ratings in the past year.

Competitions

One of the few events that was able to run in 2020 was the British Open Paramotor Championships 
held in Cheshire from the 13th to 16th of August. The weather was good and pilots flew up to 9 hours
of XC navigation flights each over 3 days, as well as multiple precision landing tasks. 18 pilots 
pilots flew in the event, including 6 pilots in the new Club Class, 5 of whom successfully passed 
their pilot rating exam on the final day.

Plans are underway for the 2021 competition which should be from 8th to the 10th of July in 
Lincolnshire, I hope to see you there. Check the PPGComps website for more details.

Return to Flying – Proceed with CAUTION

With the imminent relaxation of travel restrictions on the horizon everyone's plans will of course 
turn to flying and to events to attend. But please proceed with caution.

Read up on Spring thermals, consider the weather carefully, check or service all your equipment, 
get that reserve repacked, and check that your membership is current.

Edward Cunliffe
Paramotor Liaison
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